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Introduction

1. This report summarises the findings from the public consultation which concluded in January 2007 and recommends a way forward to meet the future demand for secondary school places in the area.

Background

2. The area currently has one secondary school: King Alfred’s Community and Sports College. The current capacity of the school is for 2,100 pupils and there are 1,800 pupils on roll at present.  There are 300 places within the school’s overall accommodation that are in temporary classrooms.

3. The key drivers for undertaking the consultation were:

· Need for 700 additional secondary pupil places in the Grove area – 150 by 2011 and a further 550 by 2026.

· Need for the Council to negotiate with the developer to secure a site in Grove for additional provision.

· Desire from King Alfred’s Community and Sports College to re-organise from 3 to 2 sites.

4. Consultation had previously been undertaken in 2003 and earlier in 2006. The December 2006 consultation documents have been available in the Members’ Resource Centre and focused on three options:

A)
Two schools each with 1,250 pupils.

B)
One school on two sites with 2,500 pupils.

C)
New 600 place 11-16 school for Grove and retain King Alfred’s as existing.

5. Whilst the Local Authority has the strategic responsibility for planning pupil places in the area, the new foundation status of King Alfred’s prevents the local authority from proposing a reduction in the capacity of the school and also allows them to appeal decisions to the Schools’ Adjudicator. 

6. In addition to the public consultation document and meetings, the Council also commissioned an independent survey of Residents, Parents, Pupils and the Business Community.

Consultation Response and Survey Findings

7. There were 900 data subjects interviewed in the survey and 215 responses to the consultation; of these, 70 responses submitted were photocopies of the original response form.  There were 5000 copies of the consultation document issued. (The response rate was 4%).  It has been evident that the King Alfred’s governors wrote to parents of the school and the primary schools in the area with a letter and photocopy of the response form.

8. The preferred option identified in the consultation is option B, The number of respondents in favour of each option are summarised below. 

	
	Including Photocopy Responses
	Excluding Photocopy Responses

	Option A
	58 (27%)
	45 (31%)

	Option B
	110 (51%)
	62 (43%) 

	Option C
	43 (20%)
	32 (22%)

	Other
	4 (2%)
	6 (4%)

	Total 
	215 (100%)
	145 (100%)


9. Further consideration needs to be given to the data in the above table as there were two alternative options (A and C) for ‘two schools’ and this has effectively ‘split’ the respondents that are in favour of a ‘two school’ option across both options.

10. The preferred option from the independent survey is Option A with 294 (49%) of respondents in favour of the option.  There were 120 (20%) respondents in favour of Option B and the same number for Option C – 120 (20%).  

11. The survey also probed two further issues:

· The least preferred option – 306 (51%) of respondents indicated that Option B was the least preferred.

· The implications for Post 16 – Option A was still the most popular option but there was a slight ‘swing’ towards Option B. 

12. There is a clear message from the independent survey that Option A is the most preferred and that Option B is the least preferred by parents, residents, the business community and pupils.  The consultation response is less clear, favouring Option B but also the response rate is very low.  

School Organisation

13. Whichever option is selected, there will be significant practical and legislative issues to overcome.  The Education and Inspections Act 2006 has implications for this issue and the requirements of the Act are likely to be effective from June 2007; the DfES are currently undertaking consultation on the revised Decision Makers Guidance.

14. Principally, the School Organisation Committee has been abolished and the local authority is now responsible for decision making, the first line of appeal (where the local authority does not have an interest in the school) will be the local authority and the Act provides for some appeals against local authority decisions.  In these cases the Schools Adjudicator will consider the proposals ‘afresh’.  There is also a requirement that the provision of a new school will be subject to the new competition rules.  

15. The current guidance for decision makers (DfES 'decision makers guidance' - s1 - creating additional places) contains the following extract:  

"17.   Where proposals will provide additional places, the Decision Maker should consider whether they are needed. In considering need, the Decision Maker should take into account not only the existence of spare capacity in neighbouring schools, but also the quality and popularity with parents of the schools in which spare capacity exists and evidence of parents’ aspirations for a new school or their support for expansion of an existing school. The existence of surplus capacity in neighbouring less popular or successful schools should not in itself prevent the addition of new places. In considering proposals for additional places, the Decision Maker must take account of the impact which proposals will have on the standards of provision. Where proposals add to surplus capacity (either by adding places at existing schools or creating new schools) but there is a strong case for approval on parental preference and standards grounds, the presumption should be for approval. The LA in these cases will need to consider parallel action to remove the surplus capacity thereby created."

16. Whilst there is clear evidence the local population does not appear to favour the current arrangement and greater choice and diversity would be welcomed, there does not appear to be a ‘standards’ issue with the current school.  The 2003 Ofsted was ‘Good’ and the 2006 5 A* to C (including Maths and English) performance was 48%.

17. Clarification from DfES of the emerging guidance and the position with regard to Option A particularly was sought on 8 March 2007:

"…if the LA propose to close a school (i.e. King Alfred’s) and open 2 x 1,250 place schools then they will both be subject to competition rules and a body (Diocese, Trust etc) could counter-propose a 2,500 place school.  If the LA is not proposing to provide one of the schools then it is the decision maker…however it is likely that it would be referred to the Adjudicator"

Other Issues:

Land

18. All options require land to be provided by the developer; the extent of land required ranges from 5.2ha for option C to 11.2ha for option B.  Options A and B (Option C less so) offer the opportunity for the generation of capital receipts at King Alfred’s which could be applied to support the delivery of either of the options.   

19. Professional valuations undertaken in 2006 estimate the value of the East Site at between £8.1m to £10m and the West site at £6m.  

20. Prior to submitting an application, sufficient land must be secured for the delivery of education within the area.

· Option A would require the land to be transferred back to the local authority or Trustees on the closure of the school, as it was originally purchased with public funds, and for a subsequent s77 application to be made at that time.

· Option B would require the Governing Body of King Alfred’s to submit a s77 application and the local authority would be a statutory consultee and would be able to request that the Secretary of State could consider directing proceeds of sale be used to support the future development of this option. 

· Option C does not necessitate the raising of a capital receipt for the provision of a new school.  However, King Alfred’s aspires to re-organise across two sites from the current three and the Governors may consider declaring one of their sites as surplus and submit a s77 application.  In theses circumstances the local authority would be a statutory consultee as the land would originally have been in ‘public’ ownership prior to the school adopting foundation status and could seek to divert resources or support the consolidation.

Choice & Diversity

21. In order to raise a capital receipt, an application to the Secretary of State would be required for the sale of playing field land under section 77 of The School Standards & Framework Act 1998.  Prior to submitting an application, sufficient land must be secured for the delivery of education within the area.

· Option A (without the support of the current King Alfred’s governing body) would require two competitions to be run for the future provision; each community, i.e. Grove and Wantage, would potentially have an equal sized school with a different status (e.g. trust, foundation, faith etc) and each with a different specialism.

· Option B would provide for the expansion of King Alfred’s as a foundation school and further limit the opportunity for choice and diversity in the area though potentially offering a greater choice of curriculum.  

· Option C would require a competition to be run for the new school; as with option A, each community would potentially have a school with a different status (e.g. trust, foundation, faith etc) and each with a different specialism.  However the schools would also be of a different size i.e. 2,100 pupil places for the existing school and 600 pupil places for the new school.

Curriculum Provision

22. Due to the economies of scale, there is the potential for a larger school to offer greater breadth and a more diverse range of subjects or courses at GCSE, Diploma and Post 16.  However, with greater emphasis on collaboration between schools, there is also now a greater potential for pupils to access a wider choice of subjects and courses at a neighbouring school or college.  With the proposed national changes outlined for 14-19 provision, this area of the curriculum will have a different landscape in five to ten years time. 

Transport
23. An independent study on the transport implications of each option was commissioned and the key findings for pupils’ journeys to school with each of the options are:

Walk to School (Within 20 Minutes)

	Option
	11-15
	Post 16

	A
	73%
	59%

	B
	26%
	36%

	C
	73%
	36%


Public Transport to School (Within 20 minutes)

	Option
	11-15
	Post 16

	A
	66%
	68%

	B
	44%
	64%

	C
	66%
	64%


· Option A suggests that the greatest number of pupils would be able to arrive on foot or by public transport within a 20-minute journey.

· Conversely, Option B suggests that the least number of pupils would be able to arrive on foot or by public transport within a 20-minute journey. 

· Option C is the same as Option A for pupils aged 11 to 15 and as Option B for Post-16 students, as they would be required to attend King Alfred’s at that time.   

Cost
24. A summary of the ‘orders of cost’ for each option are as follows: 

	
	Option A
	Option B
	Option C

	New Build
	£
	£
	£

	Cost of New Build
	16,247,000
	19,865,000
	10,235,000

	External Works
	2,300,000
	2,875,000
	1,300,000

	Site Abnormals (estimate)
	1,391,025
	1,705,500
	767,625

	Sprinklers (if required)
	338,750
	403,062
	208,812

	Sub Total
	20,276,775
	24,848,562
	12,511,437

	Fees (say 15%)
	3,041,516
	3,727,284
	1,876,716

	Furniture & Equipment (say 5% of build cost)
	812,350
	993,250
	511,750

	Land Purchase
	105,000
	250,000
	105,000

	Total Cost of New Build
	24,235,641
	28,819,096
	15,004,903

	
	
	
	

	Remodelling/Refurbishment
	
	
	

	Cost of Refurbishment/Remodelling
	8,800,000
	5,176,000
	N/A

	Fees (say 15%)
	1,320,000
	776,400
	N/A

	Furniture & Equipment (say 5% of refurb cost)
	440,000
	258,800
	N/A

	Total Cost of refurbishment/Remodelling
	10,560,000
	6,211,200
	N/A

	
	
	
	

	Summary
	
	
	

	Total Gross Cost of Option
	34,795,641
	36,030,296
	15,004,903

	Less Developer(s) Contributions
	Same
	for each
	Option

	Less Capital Receipt(s) [08/06 estimate]
	7,000,000
	14,000,000
	N/A

	Net Likely Cost to Oxfordshire County Council
	27,795,641
	22,030,296
	15,004,903


[At this stage these are broad ‘orders of cost’ and subject to variation.  The project delivery cashflow will be dependent on availability of corporate and external sources of funding] 

Deliverability
25. All of the options will require a phased approach to development.  It is unlikely that developer funding would be available before 2011 at the earliest and then phased over a number of years.  There would be a cost to the additional land required in at least options A and B.

· Option A is legally the most challenging option to deliver, although sufficient land can be secured and some funding would be available from developers.  It is unlikely that this option would receive the support of the governing body of King Alfred’s and there would therefore be a difficulty in securing capital receipt(s), as the land is in the governing body’s trust/ownership.  A phased approach to the development is likely and the new school building would need to be provided in advance of the refurbishment of the existing school buildings.  Any capital receipt(s) could not be generated until the new school was established and the roll of the ‘current’ school reduced unless a special arrangement was made with a named developer.  Further phases would be subject to additional funding e.g. Building Schools for the Future (BSF) etc. If the support of the governors is not forthcoming then the proposal could be to close the school and hold two competitions; the capital receipt(s) could then be made available.  600 places might need to be provided in a first phase before reducing King Alfred’s. This could mean a significant investment of £15m from the Capiltal Programme upfront before any income from other sources is available.  This may mean delaying the build for a number of years.

· Option B does not have the same contentious legal position.  However, according to the survey results, this is the least favourable option.  There is an offer from the developer to release the new site early and there could be the earlier generation of the capital receipt(s) to support expansion of the school. This option would be developed in at least 3 phases. The first phase might be a £15m investment over 2-3 years with a possibility of the early release of the capital receipt. There would then be a second phase with additional receipt to follow and a third phase with developer contributions/BSF.  It is likely King Alfred’s would want to proceed sooner rather than later.

· Option C - sufficient land can be secured and some funding would be available from the developer but not necessarily early.  It is unclear whether this option would receive the support of the governing body of King Alfred’s but there would be not necessarily be a requirement for the local authority to secure capital receipt(s).  A phased approach to the development is likely and a further assessment of the impact on the capital programme is required to estimate the most appropriate timescales for delivery.  Further phases would be subject to additional funding e.g. BSF etc. 

Summary
26. The current issues for consideration are:

· New legislation and guidance is emerging and there have been no test cases in this area to date.  It would be difficult to attempt to ‘predict’ the Adjudicator’s decision in this area. 

· The 700 additional pupil places are not required until 2026 but 150 are required by 2011 - the school has 300 surplus places which are in poor-ish condition temporary classrooms.  Whilst the local authority is responsible for the schools’ accommodation, it is not able to reduce the capacity of the school by removing the temporary accommodation, as it is a foundation school.

· There is strong public support for 2 schools of equal size.

· Without the support of the school to reduce its capacity/size the County Council would need to propose the closure and propose a competition for 2 new schools.

· On choice grounds there is a strong argument for 2 schools; on standards there is less so.  Competition would lead to diversity in future provision.

· Transport issues would point to 2 schools.

· Deliverability - any option would be phased.

· Funding would need to be secured for all options – The 2 schools of equal size option is dependent on phasing, with BSF at a later date - this would lead to an approval being conditional on funding which is not acceptable under the DfES’ decision makers guidance and legislation.  The Council would need to under-write any capital cost from its capital programme, to obtain a positive decision for the proposals.

· There is capacity within King Alfred’s accommodation to take in the pupils up to and beyond 2011, allowing King Alfred’s to fill up.  This also allows the local authority to begin to formulate a strategic plan for its secondary estate, which is a requirement of BSF and will need to be in place by 2010/11. 

· The Foundation status of King Alfred’s gives them greater control of their destiny.  Following the consultation, the County Council can give a commitment to provide a new school in Grove and a site can be secured along with developers’ contributions.  This would enable the new Grove community to influence its own future and for the new Legislation and emerging guidance to be embedded and tested.

RECOMMENDATIONS

27. The Cabinet is RECOMMENDED to:

(a) consider the Options as set out in this paper and decide to:

(1) proceed with Option A and propose 2 schools each with 1,250 pupil places; or

(2) proceed with Option B and expand King Alfred’s Sports and Community College to 2,500 pupil places; or

(3) proceed with Option C and provide a new 600 place 11-16 schools for Grove and retain King Alfred’s Sports and Community College under the existing arrangement; and

(b) authorise Officers to complete negotiations with developers to secure a sufficient and appropriate site to meet the needs of the selected option and any possible future expansion and report back on the potential  implications in terms of timeline and cost of the preferred option.

JIM CROOK

Interim Director for Children Young People & Families
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